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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, December 19th, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman 






John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte 





Eileen Henry  





Thomas Walsh






Frank Franco (absent)




 
Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Joshua Subin, Assistant Town attorney 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR OCTBER 17, 2018 
Mr. David Douglas stated do I have a motion?
So moved, seconded, with all in favor saying "aye".
Mr. David Douglas stated October minutes are adopted. 


*



*



*
2019 MEETING DATES ADOPTION:
So moved.

Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Kehoe had distributed those to us.

Mr. John Mattis stated so moved with one change to submission date in October I believe.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they were in error but they wouldn’t impact you. I was going to give you this stuff a month before a month after I was supposed to but we corrected them.

Seconded, with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the meeting dates are adopted.



*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. Case No. 2018-20 
Application of Lloyd Amster, on behalf of Pike Plaza Associates, LLC for an area variance for a proposed free standing sign located at 2050 E. Main Street.

Mr. David Douglas asked Mr. Kehoe could you give us an update on that?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded as you know, we’re required to complete a survey. They completed a survey but it did not show the sign so we alerted them to that fact. They were supposed to be ready for the November meeting if we had had a November meeting, and I reached back out and I didn’t hear back. They did submit a survey but they didn’t submit an appropriate survey. I can reach back out again. I have once and they never responded. It’s up to the board whether they want the next reach out to just be a pleasant reach out or the next reach out to say: attend the next meeting or give us a reason why. That’s up to you.

Mr. David Douglas stated maybe it’s because of the holiday spirit to be pleasant. 

Mr. Tom Walsh stated I make a motion to adjourn case #2018-20 for Pike Plaza Associates, LLC for a sign variance adjournment to January 16th, 2019 for the waiting on the survey.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated case 2018-20 is adjourned to January.

B. Case No. 2018-21 
Application of Neave Group, for the property of Christian Whitten for an area variance and consideration of a steep slope permit for an accessory structure(s) – a pool, spa, patio and retaining wall in the front yard, behind the home facing Batten Road, for property located at 49 Bramblebush Road.

Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Kehoe, if you could update us on this one.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they’re here. 

Mr. David Douglas stated they’re here? I’m sorry. I didn’t think you were going to be here.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated I’m Troy Wojciekofsky Engineer for the applicant. Chris Schmidt is here as well with the Neave’s Group, they’re the pool designers, builders. We are before your board tonight for an application for an area variance as well as steep slopes permit approval. The project, as you said, located at 49 Bramblebush Road. The proposed project consists of a new in-ground pool, surrounding patio, landscaping and a small deck addition. We’ll hit the variance first. interesting enough, we have the pool sited in the back yard of the house but it’s actually zoned a front yard because of the two – because the parcel fronts on two streets. You see the obvious Bramblebush Road and then the first sheet, Chris we have an overall site plan that shows the entire parcel. 
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated some of the aerials or some of the other maps might be helpful too. 

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated here’s the complete parcel. You can see here’s Bramblebush Road and here’s Batten down here, about 700 feet away or so. It creates two front yards as far as zoning goes. You can see where the pool is located and the patio and the landscaping. As far as the variance goes, we submitted a narrative that goes to the test that the board will have to consider for this application. I would like to just summarize it for the board if that’s okay. Basically, does it fit into the neighborhood? Does it create any environmental concerns? Is it detrimental to the neighborhood? That type of thing. For starters, the fact that it’s in a zoning front yard, it’s 700 feet away from that street. The grade goes down and there’s a tremendous amount of trees to block it so it’s not viewed from Batten Road. In fact, it’s not even viewed from the next door neighbor. Really it’s not going to be viewed by anyone besides the applicant. Other properties in the immediate area also contain pools. It’s a very common improvement for the neighborhood so it will fit in with respects to that. That’s the view obviously with your back to the front of Bramblebush Road looking towards Batten. That fenced in area and I think that may be rubber treatment, that’s the general vicinity of the patio and the proposed pool. Environmental concerns, that kind of ties into the steep slope part of this project. Chris if you flip to another photo looking up the hill towards the project, you can see that’s the existing slope which is obviously a fill slope that was likely placed when the home was originally constructed to create a little bit of a backyard or a patio area right off the back of the home. Already you can see that looks to me to be an erodible slope as it is. It’s sparsely vegetated. What our project is going to do is basically terrace it. We have boulder walls proposed, basically two walls for the most part, tiered. We feel that that will actually improve the environmental concerns as well as help to mitigate the existing situation on the steep slopes. It’s not a naturally occurring slope. It’s a fill slope that’s not particularly stable. You can see from that detail, the typical tiered nature. The boulders will be esthetically, naturally will fit in. there will be landscaping in between them, in front of them, that sort of thing. Chris, I don’t know that you have the rendered pretty pictures that Neave put together. I think I have them down here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, I haven’t seen those. 

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated we can get those to you so you can put them on the overhead but these are some of the rendered elevations of the project. As you can see, if you can see from that distance, it kind of gives you perspective of the walls looking back up, looking up as well. You can see the pool and the patio would be fairly consistent with the basement walk out condition here and then it’ll be tiered down so that steep slope that you saw in the photos, the existing slope, will go away. The boulder walls will be engineered with geo-grid reinforcement in the soils and we do have a concrete stone faced wall closer to the house fully engineered. We actually think that it’s an improvement to the existing situation as far as steep slopes and environmental conditions. I think that might be all I have for you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I was just trying to locate – because for some reason I don’t have a – zoning members all have Michael Preziosi’s technical memo with respect to the steep slopes.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated we just received that. We take no issue to any of the Town Engineer’s comments. There’s a couple issues he thought we should address before the boards acts, namely…
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked is that in the latest drawing set?

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky responded yes. The one comment that the Town Engineer asked was first to quantify the actual area. We showed the shading of the areas. This area exceeds 30% slope and the lighter shading is 15 to 30%. So he thought that we should quantify that for the board, include a full zoning bulk table. Also address the – right now there’s an existing propane tank, I believe that fuels the emergency generator that we relocated as part of this project but we relocated it into the front yard setback apparently so the Town Engineer suggested that we don’t do that. If we do, that would require another variance from your board so probably with our next submission we’re going to try to relocate the propane tank to not require a variance. The other comments were generally technical in nature. In fact I think the Engineer stated that we could probably address those as part of the building permit process but we’ll probably address them with our next submission anyway. If the board has any questions.

Mr. Tom Walsh asked are there any other alternate locations that the pool could be located in to avoid any further disturbance or helping with the steep slope?

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky responded the pool could be located further down in the backyard where it flattens out to less than 30%. Not an ideal location as far as the applicant goes for access and generally as you start to get to the flatter slopes, you start to get into more wooded areas. So I think that if we were to push it down the slope, the applicant probably wouldn’t swim in it because it’s too far but additionally I think we would probably take down more trees. Right now I think we are proposing to remove two kind of smaller diameter birch trees I think they were. As you can see from the photos between the existing patio, the steep slope, we’re not removing any trees in the current location. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked this area over here is where it’s proposed correct?

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky responded correct. 

Mr. Tom Walsh asked and will there be trees blocking from the neighbor if you’re looking at the house to the right? I’ve been up to look at the property. It’s pretty visible from the neighbor on the right. 

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky responded we are proposing screening. Our next submission is going to include a landscape plan. 

Mr. Tom Walsh stated and then for engineering of the steep slope I know that Chris sent the comments from Mike over, was that yesterday, we’re going to need a written response back to him before we can actually rule on the steep slope permits. But for myself, I don’t find it a detriment to the area or – going through our rules that we have to follow. I don’t see it being a problem from my side, once these issues are addressed with the steep slope and engineering.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated we submitted a narrative that went through all your points and I didn’t really struggle with any of them. Sometimes you hit one and you’re like: ooh, how am I going to answer that? But I think our project is pretty sound.

Mr. Tom Walsh stated coming from, was it Old Yorktown Road, you cannot see the back of the property. You just kind of fall into that two front yards. We’ve seen the year that I’ve been on the board, that’s one of our things that we have come most to us with this type of property.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated and I noticed that the steep slopes also tries to obviously protect ridge lines and undisturbed ridge lines within the town and obviously this isn’t a ridge line, it’s a developed parcel and really no impacts to those types of things. 

Mr. David Douglas asked I just have one question because it came up in another application on that street a while ago. Is there any sort of approval you need from any home owner’s association?

Mr. Wojciekofsky stated no….
Mr. David Douglas stated that’s fine. That was an issue that came up.

Mr. John Mattis stated just for information because people see this on T.V. so they can understand it. You have a real front yard on Bramblebush but there’s another road that goes 750 feet behind where the pool is proposed. By code it’s considered a front yard because there’s a road that goes there. Functionally it’s a backyard and there’s no real impact and that’s the reason why this case is in front of us.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated correct, that’s absolutely right.

Mr. David Douglas stated and you can’t see it from that road.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated correct.

Mr. Tom Walsh asked is there anyone in the audience, further comments?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and just for clarity, I think you know the Zoning Board actually issues the steep slope permit. It’s not that they can sort of approve it subject to the Engineer. The ultimate goal is to get a memo from Mike Preziosi where he says – I don’t know exactly how it’s going to be worded: “I’m in favor of granting the permit” but the board can’t approve the variance until they simultaneously approve the steep slope permit.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s why we want the questions answered that he had so that he’ll give us his opinion on it.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated hopefully it’s a good opinion.

Mr. John Mattis stated I would think so.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated we’ll take care of that.

Mr. Tom Walsh asked any other comments? I make a motion to adjourn case# 2018-21 until the January 16th, 2019 meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated we’ll see you in January.

Mr. Troy Wojciekofsky stated thank you. Have a good Holiday.

Members of the board responded thank you.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:
A. Case No. 2018-24
Application of Dr. Ravikumar, for the property of Richard DeLorenzo, for an area variance for an existing real estate office seeking approval from the Planning Board for Site Plan and Special Permit for a medical office located at 2 Ogden Avenue.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated this is a very simple case. The current house is…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated could you just state your name for the tape.

Mr. Tom Leigh introduced himself and stated architect for Dr. Ravikumar who is a contract vendee to purchase 2 Ogden from Mr. DeLorenzo who’s the current owner and occupant for the last 50 years, 57 years. Currently the house is being used as a real estate office. Mr. DeLorenzo lives upstairs in the apartment. Dr. Ravikumar would like to purchase the property and convert it into treatment rooms for his surgery patients that he operates on at the Westchester Presbyterian Hospital – Hudson Valley Hospital; follow-up visits, minor treatments, [expanding] wounds, and so forth. He currently operates out of a suite at 2 Stowe Road which is shared space that he rents. He wants to move out, purchase the property and therefore have a presence in town. He also has a full operating suite and office in Dobbs Ferry with operating suite, recovery rooms and offices. He will not have any operating suites at this location due to the presence of the hospital. We are asking for an area variance because the current property is only about 13,000 square feet where 20,000 square feet is required. The house has been there since the early 1950s so setbacks were pretty well established when the house was built which is approximately 27 feet and 28 feet off the corner property. It abuts Route 202 to the south and Ogden Avenue to the east. Requirements are that we provide parking for the doctor and his staff and potential patients. We have provided a site plan to the board showing 7 parking spaces on the property, one of which is a handicap accessible space with a loading area to the side which ends up in front of the front door which is according to ADA they prefer the ADA space to be the closest space to the front door. The basement will not be used. The upstairs apartment will be incorporated into the medical practice as break room, file room, kitchenette and full bathroom. I believe that’s it. One other statement is in our work session the board stated that they’re not the agency in charge and they’re not required to make a ruling at this time until the plans are completed according to the Planning Department’s regulations.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s correct. This is my case. What you had said is, the Planning Board is not at a public hearing yet but they are the lead agency. They may require changes in this. We don’t know what they’re going to do yet. They may come and recommend that we don’t approve this but until then, we wanted to hear this and get this out in front of us so we have an idea of what it is, but we’re going to have to wait until we get some direction from the Planning Board.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated that’s my understanding. 

Mr. John Mattis stated and that pretty much sums up what we’re going to do tonight I believe. Chris, anything else?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no. The survey shows, it’s a little hard to see, but this is one of the dimensions to Crompond which needs a variance. There’s a dimension to Ogden that needs the variance and then the dimension back to Conklin that needs a variance. Adrian raised a question and I double checked with Martin and Mike, the thought was, since you have to grant a variance with respect to the area they wanted the Zoning Board to handle all of the variances even though the code does permit the Planning Board to waive the rear and front yards per their special permit. They thought that the Zoning Board should handle all of the variances. 

Mr. John Mattis stated I would note though that even though variances would be required, the physical footprint of the house is not changing. It’s what’s there now which was built in the early 50s I believe and possibly prior to zoning.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the only thing we’re changing on the outside is the stairs coming out of the side addition and the rear stair off the back. The rear stair is a poorly maintained wood stair. We’re going to turn it sideways so it’s closer to the house, the same with the stair off the front. Three of the spaces are for staff; the balance being for the patients. On the zoning plan I submitted there are two unmarked spaces available towards the property line in front of the employee parking, not tandem, pulled forward but parallel to the property line.
Mr. John Mattis asked but in total you’re only adding one parking space to what’s already there?

Mr. Tom Leigh responded correct. We’re also removing about five feet of earth and a stone retaining wall towards the house so that we can do 90 degree parking as opposed to current angled parking. Mr. DeLorenzo runs a real estate school there and he routinely has five students during the day for several hours. Dr. Ravikumar will only be working at this location reportedly for two to three days a week as he has other locations to operate out of.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the Planning Board will be discussing this at their January 8th case. The earliest, if they decide on January 8th to schedule a public hearing it will be whatever the first Tuesday is in February, I don’t know that exact date. I guess it’s up to the board whether you want to adjourn the case beyond the February meeting to your February meeting or if you wanted to have them come back in January but I don’t know what would happen in January.

Mr. John Mattis stated I would think February.

Mr. David Douglas stated yes, that’s what I was going to say too.

Mr. John Mattis stated more fair to the applicant. There’s no sense having him come in if there’s not much more to discuss.

Mr. Tom Leigh asked is there a possibility to have a joint meeting so that the public that came to one can be there for the zoning as well?

Mr. Josh Subin responded the Town Attorney would have to coordinate that. If that’s something you want to request, we’ll request it. It’s been talked about before. I don’t know if he’s going to want to do it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that would be unlikely.

Mr. Josh Subin stated it would probably be unlikely but you can ask.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated I had to ask.

Mr. Josh Subin stated nobody here has the authority to do that. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte asked any possibility any of this could be resolved so that the meeting could be, at least tentatively put on the January – since the property is in contract?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the Planning Board is definitely going to discuss it at the January 8th but they’re not even going to hold their public hearing until February so then if the public hearing in February goes very well, I still don’t know exactly what…
Mr. John Mattis stated we might need to further adjourn regardless.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because then they probably wouldn’t approve it until March and then if that’s what the attorneys think and what you think you need is an actual approval from the Planning Board then you wouldn’t see this again until your March meeting, unless they…

Mr. David Douglas stated usually when we do coordinated review they don’t issue an actual approval. They’ll send us a memo saying this is what we’re intending to do. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll work that out.

Mr. John Mattis stated it’s conceivable it could happen in February but unlikely. But having said that, I think we should have it adjourned to February just in case.

Mr. Josh Subin stated I’ve been talking to Michael Cunningham, the other assistant town attorney who advises the Planning Board, once he has I guess we call it a final plan or some type of final plan, he’ll send it over to us and then I can talk to you guys and we can put it back on. It’s really about what’s in front of us now and what will be in front of us when they get to that point. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because the interesting thing is, the Planning Board discussed this and I don’t recall if they wanted any real changes to the plan…

Mr. Tom Leigh responded they did.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they did or didn’t?

Mr. Tom Leigh responded did.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t think it was significant changes.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the Engineer suggested…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s the Engineer.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the Engineer suggested a different layout for the parking lot which actually reduces one space which is not what we want. The board also discussed removing a treatment room thinking that if we remove treatment rooms we also reduce traffic to the site. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated to that point…

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the doctor has the ability to have 30 patients during the day but he has told us he only treats about 12.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but to that point, that means you need to have revised drawings to discuss at the January Planning Board meeting to make them content enough to even want to schedule a public hearing for February.

Mr. Tom Leigh stated the Engineer also wanted us to locate on the plans the sanitary lines that goes out the back of the property and the water line coming in from the street which is a minor change. We are also waiting on comments from the arborist.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated based on your email today I emailed him. I did not hear back. That should be a very quick visit. 

Mr. Tom Leigh stated also based on our email traffic today, in 2011 there was a prior to zoning permit for zone R-10 based on the documentation reviewed by the Code Enforcement. Current house is a one story – there is a first floor office and a second floor apartment. The first floor office has six rooms: one storage room, full bath. Second floor apartment has a kitchen, two bedrooms, one full bath. Premises and office and apartment existed prior to October 2nd, 1951 and such use has not ceased for any reason for a period of one or more years since October 51. The office and apartment may continue to be used as same and there are certificate of occupancy on record. Mr. DeLorenzo’ s property has been certified as meeting the R-10 zone, however the medical zone was enacted much later requiring greater front yard setbacks and property area.

Mr. Josh Subin stated these are a lot of the issues that I think will be before the Planning Board. That’s why once you and the Planning Board have a final set of plans to bring here, I will coordinate with the attorney. We’ll make sure we get something final then we can try and get the variances back on the agenda as quickly as possible. I think that’s the way to handle it right?

Mr. Tom Leigh stated part of that Planning / Zoning coordination is that we are removing some trees on the property, less than ten, primarily for creating one additional space and taking down some trees that are a liability because they overhang on the roof. One such tree also opens up the property to sunlight so the grass can grow in the backyard. 
Mr. John Mattis stated that about sums it up. Any other comments? I move that we adjourn case #2018-24 to the February 20th meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated we’ll see you in February unless we change it.

*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we adjourn the meeting. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Douglas stated we’re adjourned.

*



*



*
NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 16, 2019
1

